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Manchester Diocese Board of Education  

Academy Strategy 

 

Introduction 
 
The Diocesan Board of Education (DBE) recognises and supports the Department 

for Education’s (DfE) aspiration and vision for every school to be part of a family 

of schools in strong academy trusts. This vision is to be found in the 

Government’s White paper, ‘Opportunity for all: strong schools with great 

teachers for your child’ (2022) and the Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) 

which was agreed between the National Society and the Department for 

Education (DfE) in 2016. The DBE has also considered its’ statutory role in line 

with the legislative framework outlined in the DBE Measure 2021. 

 

Through its academy strategy the DBE’s intent is to continue to support a 

cohesive family of schools working in a covenant relationship with the DBE to 

transform the lives of children and young people across the Diocese of 

Manchester.  

The vision of the Diocese of Manchester is to be a worshipping, growing 

and transforming Christian presence at the heart of every 

community. The desire is to be a church for a different world. 

Church schools are places where Christian vision, values and practices are at the 

centre of all that happens there. Christian worship takes place, children and 

adults are encouraged and given opportunities to grow in their chosen faith and 

by supporting members of local communities, lives are transformed.  It is the 

role of the DBE to work in partnership with schools and churches to enact the 

vision and support the principles of growing, nurturing and serving.  

Growing:  We want to grow in relationship with each other across the family of 

church schools.  As we share expertise, experience and encourage one another 

across church and school we strengthen each other. The desire is for 
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relationships that are mutually reciprocal for both schools and churches, with 

both giving and receiving for the benefit of all concerned. We can all delight in 

such partnerships.  

Nurturing: We believe, as Christians that God nurtures His relationships with 

His children.  The most effective nurturing takes place when schools and 

churches are seen to be working together alongside one another and with each 

child or young person, from early years through to sixth form; walking with 

them during transition points, through academic experiences and community 

events. As school leaders, staff, governors and clergy teams are united they are 

able to lift up the children and young people we all serve. 

Serving: All of us involved in and with schools and churches seek to serve with 

love, kindness and action, enacting the commandment to ‘Love the Lord your 

God with all your heart and with all your soul and with all your mind, and love 

your neighbour as yourself.’ (Luke 10:27). We work in communion with people, 

children and families from all faiths and backgrounds, celebrating the diverse 

landscape of this great city and region and the communities that come together 

within it.   

MDBE’s overarching aim is for Church of England schools to be places where all 

involved can be introduced and supported to reflect on Jesus’ promise in John 

10:10 that He ‘came so that you might have life in all its fullness.’  The DBE 

believes that this can be best achieved where our schools are working with each 

other in effective collaborations and formal partnerships, creating school 

communities that are loving in relationships, ambitious in aspirations and bold in 

actions.  

 

In light of the DfE’s vision and policy for academisation as well as the 

establishing of strong Multi-Academy Trusts (MATs), MDBE has reviewed and 

reflected on the current status of its schools and academies and its approach to 

academy conversion.  
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Church schools that wish to convert to academy status must have the approval 

of the DBE and an approval process has been developed by the DBE to support 

this. The DBE and the Regional Director’s (previously Regional Schools 

Commissioner) expectation is that the governing body of any maintained Church 

of England school wishing to academise and become part of a CE MAT will 

approach the DBE as early as possible to discuss their options for conversion and 

agree the process for securing the consent of the DBE. Schools with 

historical/associated foundation trust involvement, such as the Henshaw Trust, 

must also gain trust approval to convert to an academy. 

 

MDBE will hold a termly Academy Committee for schools seeking Board’s 

permission to convert and become part of a CE MAT. Such committees will 

directly follow Board of Education meetings.  Extra meetings will be arranged as 

necessary in order to support schools wishing to convert as we would not wish 

this to cause any delay with conversion.  

 

MDBE has considered its’ strategy for academisation through analysis of the 

context across Manchester Diocese. Manchester Diocese has 192 CE schools 

working within 12 Local Authority areas. There are approximately 58,000 pupils 

in CE schools across MDBE. Several CE MATS contain previously VA, VC and 

community schools.  

Several MATs work across a range of Local Authority areas, both within and 

outside of MDBE. To date there are 12 CE Multi Academy Trusts with church 

majority articles as well as one CE Multi Academy Trust with church minority 

articles (VC model) that are recommended by MDBE.(See appendix 1 for full list)  

There remain two CE Single Academy Trusts in existence within the diocese. It is 

MDBE’s considered view that there is capacity within the current MAT system 

across MDBE for growth, enabling all CE schools to join an already established 

CE MAT.  

 
Strategy 
 

MDBE academy strategy provides a framework for schools to consider options 

regarding academisation and to work within.  It does not prescribe any individual 
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MAT.  The choice of which specific MAT a school may prefer to join is for 

governors and school leaders to make following a process of due diligence.                

In such cases where an academy order has been established, MDBE will continue 

to work with the Regional Director, the school and MATs in order to agree the 

preferred and most appropriate option in order to support and move the school 

forward.  

 

MDBE recognise the importance of local links, especially those between CE 

schools, churches and Mission Communities.  Reciprocal relationships are to 

continue to be encouraged, further developed and sustained both on a day to 

day basis, as well as through MAT and school governance structures. Churches 

and schools remain integral to the mission of Manchester diocese working closely 

together to ensure effective local Christian communities. This strategy 

recognises the importance of partnerships and reflects governance as set out 

within the MoU (2016). In short when selecting a MAT, it is important that the 

governance structure (VA/VC) reflects the current school status as in there must 

be CE representation.  

 

Strong relationships between MAT CEOs, the Board of Education and its officers 

remain a priority.  Such relationships will continue to be nurtured and developed 

in order to actively support and sustain the Christian distinctiveness of all CE 

MATs and individual schools. MDBE continues to be represented at member level 

within all CE MATS working across the diocese.  The make-up of trustees/and 

Local Governing Boards must continue to reflect the Church majority or minority 

Articles of Association agreed when the MAT was established. 

 

Schools 

 

• Any CE school wishing to convert must join a CE MAT already operating 

within the Diocese of Manchester, from the list recommended by MDBE. 

(See Appendix 1)  

• MDBE’s Academy policy continues to be applied in all cases of requests for 

conversion.  It maintains that all CE schools across the diocese join either 
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a CE majority or CE minority Multi Academy Trust, depending on their 

current VA/VC status. (See Appendix 2) 

• MDBE will continue to work with the Regional Director supporting their 

vision for the EIAs and Priority Areas. Schools within Education 

Investment Areas (EIAs) will be encouraged to seriously consider 

academy options.  Within MDBE these are: Bolton, Bury, Oldham, 

Manchester, Rochdale, Salford and Tameside. 

• Schools currently graded as Requires Improvement, as well as CE Single 

Academy Trusts, will also be encouraged to seriously consider academy 

options and look to join an established CE MAT within MDBE. 

• In line with the MoU, schools requiring sponsorship will be sponsored by a 

MAT with appropriate Church of England governance. Issues relating to 

current capacity will be at the forefront of such decisions. The DDE will 

work with the Regional School Commissioner (RSC) to determine the most 

appropriate solution to best meet the needs of the school and its 

community.  

• MDBE encourages those schools with ‘Good’ and ‘Outstanding’ judgements 

to join established CE MATs. Such schools have much to offer CE MATs in 

terms of expertise, wisdom and knowledge.  Such a move not only builds 

MAT capacity to support schools within or wishing to join the MAT but also 

strengthens MAT growth, capacity to improve and further develop. It also 

gives schools the opportunity to impact on others as well as contributing 

to retention of staff who otherwise may seek promotion elsewhere.   

• Groups of schools wishing to convert together and establish a 

geographical/local hub model within a MAT will be encouraged and such 

an approach is fully supported by MDBE. 

 

Multi Academy Trusts 

• MATs will be encouraged and supported to work across several local 

authority areas within the Diocese of Manchester in order to support the 

family of CE schools. It is expected MATs will look favourably on all CE 

schools wishing to join them as a reflection of the vision of ‘flourishing for 

all’ as well as demonstrating servant leadership for our Diocesan family.   
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• MDBE recognises the strong working relationships that have existed for 

many years between CE and community schools. Several CE MATs within 

MDBE already contain a mixture of CE and community schools.  MDBE 

expects MATs to continue to welcome community schools into CE majority 

and minority MAT partnerships. 

• MDBE will work with MATs to ensure their growth strategies support the 

needs of all CE schools across MDBE and understand the needs of the 

Diocese.   

• MDBE will continue to support schools and MATs to understand the role of 

members, trustees/directors and the Local Governing Board. Training will 

be offered bi-annually for diocesan members and trustees as well as 

bespoke training for all members, trustees and LGBs, as appropriate, 

delivered on request from MATs.  

• MDBE will encourage MATs with two or fewer than two schools currently, 

to consider transferring into a larger CE MAT to further develop strength 

and capacity. 

 

To support schools through the journey to academisation MDBE has produced 

and makes the following guidance documents available to schools: 

1. MDBE Academy Policy 

2. MDBE Academy Strategy 

3. Academies Frequently Asked Questions (FAQ) 2022 

4. Guide for Governing Bodies when considering Academy Conversion 

5. Guidance on presenting to BOE Academy Committee 

 

Conclusion 

The Chair of the BOE and Director of Education will host a series of Academy 

Roadshows throughout January - February 2023. Such meetings will provide a 

forum for thoughtful conversations to take place as all continue to work 

effectively together to best support the needs of children, schools and their 

communities across MDBE. 
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MDBE recognises the changing landscape of education nationally.  To that end 

the Diocesan Director of Education continues to work in partnership with the CE 

Education Office, ensuring up to date education policy, direction and strategy is 

reflected locally.  As well as this the needs of MDBE schools are shared within 

the national community of Diocesan Directors of Education.  Upcoming 

discussions during 2023 involve devising a set of principles for what constitutes 

a strong CE MAT.  

This strategy will be reviewed and updated annually as appropriate.  

 

Appendix 1 Church of England Multi Academy Trusts 

Archbishop Temple CE MAT 

Christchurch (To become The Sycamore CE MAT) 

Cranmer Education Trust 

Crompton House CE MAT 

Forward as One CE MAT 

Leverhulme CE MAT 

Roche Valley CE MAT  

St Bede’s CE Primary MAT 

St James and Emmanuel CE MAT 

The Bishop Fraser Trust CE MAT 

The Wings CE MAT 

Watergrove CE/community MAT 

Vantage CE MAT (Formally SS Simon and SS Jude MAT) 

 

 


